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Dear Mr Mackenzie
Consultation on proposed public records legislation
Thank you for the opportunity to respond to your consultation on proposed public records legislation.
The Scottish Public Services Ombudsman (SPSO) is responsible for dealing with complaints from members of the public about devolved Scottish public services.  Our jurisdiction includes central and local government, the National Health Service, colleges and universities and housing associations.  We look into complaints about the quality of administration and service provided by these bodies.

Our response to this consultation is provided from two distinct perspectives.  The first is that of a public body which makes and keeps records and which will be covered by the proposed public records legislation.  The second is that of a body whose complaints investigation work involves the routine collection, analysis and assessment of administrative records produced by public service providers.  

While we do no have detailed comments on the specific consultation questions, we hope you find the general remarks in this response helpful.
As a public body which makes and keeps records, we welcome the proposed public records legislation.  We agree that there is scope to build on existing and best practice guidance and that there is value in the creation of a framework to improve public records management.

Our current Archiving Policy states:
‘The SPSO strives to be a model of excellence in all areas of complaint handling, including good record-keeping and the implementation of an effective records management system.’ 

While we have taken steps to ensure that our record management and retention practices accord with current regulations and best practice, we agree that a more consistent approach across the public sector would be beneficial.  We would also welcome the provision of further, authoritative guidance to ensure that our record management practices remain of the highest standard.
Although we welcome the proposals, we would caution against an overly prescriptive approach.  We would hope, for example, that the generic record management plans that are proposed would be flexible enough to allow, where appropriate, for existing approaches to be easily transferred to a model plan.  We would also suggest that any guidance should aim to minimise the resources we would be required to expend both in terms of revising and implementing new arrangements.

As a body responsible for dealing with complaints against public service providers, we also very much welcome the intention to improve the record keeping practices of public authorities in Scotland.  

Our complaint investigations regularly find failures in record-keeping and we would agree with the consultation document’s view that these failures can have a significant impact on members of the public.  This issue is most frequently picked up in relation to the National Health Service; however, since the SPSO’s creation in 2002, poor record-keeping has been a recurrent source of concern and criticism in our work across the public sector.  We are, therefore, supportive of any measures which will help to improve the quality of records kept by public bodies.  

In terms of preparing any guidance on good practice and identifying examples of specific record-keeping failures, you may wish to refer to the SPSO’s investigation reports.  These provide a rich source of information about the delivery of public services in Scotland (including record-keeping) and where improvements can be made.  

Indeed, a number of recent reports have highlighted problems with record-keeping and help to illustrate where things can go wrong.  This includes:
· Failure by a health board in relation to record-keeping surrounding child protection, including recording the rationale for decisions (200802831).

· Failure by a dental practice to keep appropriate records (200903339).

· Failure by a local authority to record complaints it had received about traffic incidents (200802628).

· Failure by a local authority in the methods of recording and collating incidents of bullying (200700224).

· Failure by a university to keep records of significant events affecting a member of the public (200700760).

We would be happy to provide further information about the problems we have come across in relation to record-keeping, or any other aspect of this response, if you would find that helpful.  Thank you once again for the opportunity to comment on your proposals.
Yours sincerely

Emma Gray

Head of Policy and External Communications

� � HYPERLINK "http://www.spso.org.uk/foi/introduction-spso-publication-scheme/archiving-policy" ��http://www.spso.org.uk/foi/introduction-spso-publication-scheme/archiving-policy� 


� Investigation reports can be found by entering the complaint reference number on our website search facility: � HYPERLINK "http://www.spso.org.uk/reports/search" ��http://www.spso.org.uk/reports/search� 





